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Scan the QR code to have the Evans Express sent to your inbox for free every month!

You can get
Naloxone - a fast-

acting opioid
overdose

treatment
approved by the

FDA - FREE OF
CHARGE and NO

QUESTIONS ASKED
at the Evans
Community

Complex at the
Police Department,
Customer Service,

and Recreation
windows. PLEASE

share this
information with

your loved ones as
it could mean the

difference between
life and death.

Two new Evans Police Officers - Chad
Krauch and Megan Moore - were officially

sworn in and had their badge pinning
ceremony at the Evans City Council

meeting on April 16. Officers Moore and
Krauch were honored to join the ranks of

Evans Finest. 

Evans Police Lieutenant, Gabe Riemer (left)
bestowed the Meritorious Service Award to

Commander Dan Ranous on April 16.
Commander Ranous went above and

beyond the call of duty in investigating and
ultimately working to bring justice in a

horrific child abuse case in our City. 

City Celebrates Arbor Day 2024 at Dos Rios Elementary 
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City Council Update

Evans City Council meeting agendas and packets can be accessed on the City
website beginning on the Friday prior to regular meetings - the first and third
Tuesdays of every month - scan the QR code to the left to access the link. Add the
link to your favorites and check back in the days leading up to Council meetings
to see what will be discussed, debated, and decided upon. 

Looking ahead... In May, the City Council is tentatively scheduled to review design and build concepts for a park in
the Hunter’s Reserve neighborhood, as well as for Ridge Park. A  review of the wastewater treatment plant expansion
will also be discussed and the Council is tentatively scheduled to consider a design contract for a new police station
at May 21. Also on May 21, the Council will make their selections for the citizens ad-hoc committee as well as examine
the results of the annual audit of City finances that was conducted and hear more information from representatives
from Vero Broadband as they work on installing a fiberoptic network in Evans. 

The month of April saw the Evans City Council make progress on a number of different fronts. At the meeting on April 2, the
Council voted to approve three measures related to City infrastructure maintenance and improvement projects. 
The Council voted to approve updates to the fee schedule the City charges outside contractors who do utility work
throughout the City. These modest increases will cover the costs absorbed by the City for work of this scope, especially in
regard to staff time. Another measure approved by the Council was to award a design contract to Sanderson Stewart for
work on infrastructure improvements at the four-lot property on the southwestern corner of Highway 85 and 31st Street,
known as Evans Junction. This design work will go a long way towards making the property more appealing to potential
developers. The final measure approved by the Council on April 2 regarded a no-cost obtainment of an easement by the City
for a segment of private property along the Evans Ditch Trail so the City may access the space and perform maintenance
work. 
At the April 16 meeting, the Council voted 6-1 to approve the dispersal of $18,000 of the $21,000 in Council discretionary
funds to several local non-profit organizations - LC Real Estate Group Foundation ($5,000), Santa Cops of Weld County
($4,000), 60+ Ride ($3,000), Envision ($2,000), Guadalupe Community Center ($2,000) and Special Olympics Colorado
($2,000). 
The Council also voted unanimously to create an ad-hoc citizens advisory committee to address the parking and storage of
RVs, boats and trailers on residential property. This hot-button issue was of great concern to many residents and the Council
was excited to create the committee to give citizens a direct hand in offering policy recommendations that are in the best
overall interest of the community (see more information on page 9). In March, the Council voted to rescind the ban on the
storage and parking of these vehicles after hearing citizen feedback. The hope is that by directly engaging with the public, a
policy can be developed that is acceptable to as many residents as possible. The Council also voted to make some changes
to the rules pertaining to the Evans Cemetery, such as allowing residents to carry firearms on the premises and assuring the
City is not liable for damage that may be caused by dogs or other domestic animals on the cemetery grounds. 
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GOVERNMENT 101 - Developing the City Budget

The Evans City Council and City Executive Team
meeting during the budget formulation process in

2023. Meetings like this are held throughout the year
as the City budget is created. The process is long and
complex as, just like with your household budget, it

is not easy to make decisions on how best to spend a
limited amount of resources.

The City budget is the most important piece of policy the City creates every year. The
budget reflects the priorities of the City Council – the people’s elected officials –
establishing how the finite resources will be used to improve and enhance the quality
of life for all Evans residents. 
Formulating the budget takes a great deal of time and work by both the
Councilmembers and City Staff. Literally thousands of hours and hundreds of
meetings are held throughout the months-long process to find the best possible use
of taxpayer resources. 

The budget formulation process begins with the City Council defining their priorities – economic development and
community beautification – and then instructing the City Manager to find the best possible use of finite resources to make
progress on those priorities. The City Manager then asks each City Department (Public Works, Parks & Recreation,
Economic Development, etc.) to put together their list of wants and projected costs that align with Council priorities. Like
with your family budget, not every “want” can be met – you might want to take the family on a two-week vacation to
Hawaii, but it’s possible that only one week in Florida is financially attainable. The same applies to the City budget. 
Just like with a household budget, the City can, with a high degree
of certainty, project expected costs for certain things. You know
what your monthly house payment will be, we know how much our
staff salaries are going to be. The City is also required by the City
Charter to hold a minimum of 25% of the previous year’s
expenditures in the reserve fund – the City’s savings account – to
assure there are resources available should an unforeseen big
expense arise, such as a natural disaster. Some years, the City
devotes 50% of prior year expenditures into reserve fund, other
years it is less, but has to be at least 25%. For the 2024 budget, the
City put 40% in the bank and took the 10% extra to invest in City
equipment to help meet the needs of the growing community. 
After the City has determined how much will have to be spent on
known costs and what will be saved in the reserve fund, the fun
begins as the City Staff make recommendations to the Council for
how to use the remaining revenue. Long discussions in meetings
often lasting well into the night are held regularly as the options are
debated and discussed among the Councilmembers and the City
Staff. After the Councilmembers have reached agreement, a final
draft budget is presented in the fall by the City Treasurer. Changes
can still be made after that point, with budget amendments, and
returned to the Council for consideration. 

On the next page, see a breakdown of revenues and expenditures.
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GOVERNMENT 101 - Developing the City Budget

Where does the money come from?

Where does the money go?

The City takes in money from several sources, but all the money comes from
the residents we serve, through taxes, fees, and charges for services. The
largest, as is shown in the chart, is from sales taxes, which brings in more than
half (55.4%) of all City revenue. 
A challenge that the City of Evans faces from a budget perspective, one that
many of our neighboring communities do not, is that we derive only a very
small portion (4.8%) of revenue from property taxes. 
The City of Evans mill levy rate is only 3.536 mills, much smaller than Greeley
(11.274), Johnstown (23.947), Milliken (30.336) and Windsor (12.030). On a 

home valued at $400,000, roughly the average in our City, the homeowner will pay $2,556 in yearly property taxes, but only
$95 from that amount goes to the City while $1,351 goes to the school district, $415 to the Evans Fire District, $403 to Weld
County and $169 to Aims Community College.
Because the City derives such a large portion of its revenue from sales taxes, changes in the local economy can have a big
impact, positive or negative, on the City budget. When the economy is booming and residents have more disposable income
to spend on goods and services, the City sees the benefit of increased tax revenue. The other side of the coin, however, is
that when times get tough, the City sees decreases in revenue and thus become less able to invest in improving the
community by doing things like improving roads, building more parks, and offering more services to residents. 

Once the City Council and City Staff know how much money they will take
in, they can decide how to spend it. As was stated before, the City knows
with a strong degree of certainly how much some things will cost, and the
Council will have already made their decision as to how much to deposit
into the reserve fund. Expenses like staff salaries are well known ahead of
time as the City Administration and Police Department have a well-
defined compensation plan. Like with the vast majority of enterprises, the
City’s biggest expense is its people. 
Therefore, the big decisions when it comes to budgeting is how to spend 

the remaining funds, often just a few million dollars. The Council must decide how best to invest this money to attain the
best possible outcome for our tax paying residents and businesses. This is where the priorities set forth by the City Council
are so important as those priorities will determine where the extra revenue is spent and how it is spent. With City Council’s
current priorities, investments are made in infrastructure, such as improved roadways, and in landscaping and park space
to help improve the aesthetic qualities of the City in an effort to help attract new development. Investments have been
made in the last few years in upgrading our major thoroughfares such as 37th Street and 35th Avenue, among others. New
parks are being built and existing parks are being upgraded. The City has invested in underground infrastructure, such as
stormwater drainage, at strategic locations to make them more appealing for potential new businesses to set up shop. 



May 2024 Queen City of the Platte

Road and Street

Improvements

With the arrival of spring comes road work and construction season. For 2024, the City of Evans has budgeted a total
of $1,450,000 for roadway maintenance projects which include concrete replacement work (pictured above from
March in the Platte Valley neighborhood due east of Centennial Elementary School) as well as asphalt patching,
asphalt surface treatment, crack seal and mill and overlay work. Over the course of the next few months, these types
of projects will be undertaken in neighborhoods across the City. Maintenance projects like these - funded in part by
the 1% road tax - serve to not only improve road conditions but are also aid pavement preservation, saving the City,
and thus the taxpayers, enormous sums of money in the long run. The map of the work can be found by scanning the
QR code above. Further information can also be found at https://www.evanscolorado.gov/CompletedProjects

Next Phase of 37th Street Widening Project Begins! 

The next phase of the 37th Street widening project began on April 29th. This year’s work will see 37th Street widened
to two lanes in both directions between Sienna Avenue to Stampede Drive, beginning where the project ended last
year. The roadway will be redone in its entire one-half mile stretch to a four-lane modern arterial roadway with a
landscaped median irrigated with non-potable water. The project will also include some underground utility work
including the lowering of some of the Atmos Energy lines and the construction of a storm sewer. This project is the
next step in a major redesign of the main east-west thoroughfare in our City. During the opening phases of the
project, the roadway has been closed in both directions. We know this is an inconvenience for many but it is
necessary to assure a safe working environment. We ask that residents who detour through the adjacent
neighborhoods be mindful of pedestrians. If anyone notices dangerous driving behavior, they are encouraged to
contact the Evans Police Department at 970-339-2441. 

Chip seal work completed in the Grapevine Hollow
neighborhood in 2023. 37th Street project area
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Stay on top of what the City of Evans is doing

The City of Evans is always interested in keeping our citizens informed and we have a number of ways to
keep in touch with you. Whether you are up on the latest social media apps or someone who prefers to get
their information the old fashioned way, we’ve got you covered! 

Stay Alert. Stay Informed. 
The City of Evans is a participant in the Voyent Alert system.

Using this app - which is FREE to download to any smart
device and/or to allow email notifications - will keep you in the

loop on a range of events that impact your life. Using this
system, we can alert, with a simple text message and/or email,
about potential weather emergencies like tornados, floods or

massive snow storms. We can inform on road closures and
changes to the refuse collection schedules. This is a simple,
easy way to stay informed on things that might impact you

and your family, all you have to do is download the App and
enter that you live in Evans, Colorado. Learn more about

Voyent Alert by scanning the QR code. You can also go to your
smart device App Store and search for “Voyent Alert.” 

The City of Evans is active on the
popular social media channels. Our
most used platforms are Facebook,
Instagram and NextDoor. If you are

using any of these channels, search for
“City of Evans” and give us a like, a

follow or join our group. We use each of
these platforms daily to keep residents

and businesses up to date on all sorts of
need-to-know information. By liking and
following on social media, you’ll quickly
and easily be able to stay up to date on

everything happening here in Evans. 

www.evanscolorado.gov
Do not forget the City website is a very useful source to find

information on all offerings the City has for residents.









Recognizing those who make a difference in Evans!
In April, Evans Mayor Mark Clark singed four official City proclamations celebrating and recognizing those in our fair city
who make positive impacts, who bring attention to much needed issues and make our community a better place to live

Heather Wright, Weld
County Victim Services

Coordinator accepted the
National Crime Victims

Rights Week Proclamation
from Mayor Clark.

City of Evans Parks
Superintendent, Efren
Rodriguez, accepts the

Arbor Day Proclamation
from Mayor Clark.

Naomi Johnson and Laura
Manuel, members of the

Holocaust Memorial
Observances Committee

accepted the Days of
Remembrance 2024 from

Mayor Clark. 

Mayor Clark officially proclaimed April 21,
2024 as Americanism Day in the City of Evans.

Representatives from Adamson-Warmuth
VFW Post #6624 were on hand to receive the
proclamation, with Brenda Wright, Auxiliary,

taking the document from the mayor.
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Days of Service sees Sam’s Club
host BBQ event at Terrace Park
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From our friends at Waste Management
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The City of Evans Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department is so
excited to announce that work has continues on the remodel at DaVinci

Park. Over the next few months, crews will be out working on this
magnificent addition to our City, so beware if you are in the area. This

summer, when work is complete, we will hold a grand opening
ceremony. Until then, stay tuned to the Evans Express and Evans social

media for updates on construction. Below are photos of the work
progression. After completing the concrete work, including the pump
track, the underground irrigation was just recently installed and in the

very near future, landscaping teams will begin laying the sod. 







1100 37th St. | Evans, CO 80620 | 970-475-1125 | recreation@evanscolorado.gov

Monday-Thursday
5:30am-9pm

Friday
5:30am-7pm

EVANS RECREATION
Weight Room Information

Drop-In Rates Notes Punch Passes

5 and Under: $1.00
Youth (6-15): $4.00
Adult (16-49): $5.00
Senior (50+): $4.00 

Youth/Senior
15 visits for $45
30 visits for $60

Adult
15 visits for $60
30 visits for $85

Youth must be at least 14 years old to
use the weight room. 

For your child's safety, children under
the age of 9 must be directly

supervised by a guest 16 years or
older to use the basketball courts. 

All punch passes expire one year from
the date of purchase. 

Basketball court hours differ from facility hours.
Please see the front desk for an up-to-date schedule.



FITNESS
CLASSES

Registration: Drop-in:
$40 per session $6 per class

Session 1: Now - December 31
Session 2: January 29 - February 25

Session 3: March 25 - April 21 

Minimum 4 registered participants per class

Scan the 
QR Code to

register online!

1100 37th St, Evans, 80620 | 970-475-1125 | recreation@evanscolorado.gov | rec.evanscolorado.gov

Mondays
5:30-6:15pm

Thursdays
6-7pm

POUND FITNESS ZUMBA

Session 1: Jan 8-Feb 26
Session 2: March 4-April 22

Session: April 29-June 17

Session 1: Jan 11-Feb 29
Session 2: March 7-April 25

Session 3: May 2-June 20

Drop-in admissions are only available
for classes that meet the minimum
number of registered participants. 

Call the Recreation Front Desk at
970-475-1125 for more information.










